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INT. APARTMENT - LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 

ANNA, 20’s, naive student, sits in front of the television 
with ALICE, 20’s, cynical student. Anna turns it off. 

ANNA
Wasn’t that wonderful? I love it 
when Ariel becomes human at the end 
and marries Eric. 

Alice rolls her eyes. 

ALICE
It’s not how it ended in the book, 
you know. 

ANNA
Oh, how did it end in the book? 

Alice picks the book up and turns to the last page. 

ALICE
The mermaid dies and the prince 
goes off with some other chick. 
Here, check it out. 

Anna takes the book from her, but closes it and places it on 
the couch. 

ANNA 
That’s horrible. Why would you end 
something like that? 

ALICE 
It was to teach people. Remember, 
fairy tales were cautionary to warn 
children to not go into the woods 
for example. 

Anna just stares at her. 

ANNA 
One thing is don’t go in the woods, 
but it was true love. Ariel 
sacrificed everything to be with 
Eric, even if it meant not seeing 
her father and sisters again. 

Alice groans. 

ALICE 
Oh, Anna...it’s not good to sell 
your soul or voice for a man you 
barely even know. 



Anna suddenly stands up. 

ANNA 
It was true love. 

Alice shakes her head. 

ALICE
She gave up everything for him and 
disrespected her father on multiple 
occasions with that “I’m sixteen, 
I’m a kid anymore” crap. 

ANNA
She just wanted to make her life 
better. 

Alice stands up too. 

ALICE 
You’ve got to stop believing all 
this stuff they’re feeding you. 
It’s not always a happy ending. 

Anna starts to pace around the living room. 

ANNA
What’s wrong with a happy ending? 
This world needs them now with all 
the awful things happening. 

ALICE 
It’s all BS, Anna. The prince 
didn’t end up with the mermaid, 
Belle was suffering from Stockholm 
Syndrome, Simba got his wish to be 
king by having his involuntarily 
having his uncle kill his father, 
it goes on and on and on. 

Anna clutches her fists. 

ANNA 
It wasn’t Stockholm Syndrome for 
Belle because Beast saved her from 
the wolves and became a better 
person. Simba didn’t wish for 
Mufasa to die. You’re so negative. 

ALICE
I’m not being negative, I’m being 
realistic. Plus, the caution was 
put in the tales for a reason. It 
was to help people behave better. 
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Anna shakes her head. 

ANNA 
You just can’t appreciate 
happiness. 

ALICE 
The Disney version of The Little 
Mermaid should’ve had the book’s 
ending to teach people to not be 
stupid. 

Anna paces. 

ANNA
What do you mean by that?

ALICE 
What I mean is that it would’ve 
been a great lesson for the kids. 
Hell, it’s a good lesson for people 
our age. Sacrificing everything for 
love is ridiculous. 

Anna sits down. 

ANNA
I’m shocked. You would have entire 
theaters filled with kids crying if 
it ended that way. 

Alice crosses her arms. 

ALICE 
It would be better that way. The 
truth hurts sometimes, but their 
lives would be better. 

ANNA
No, Alice. True love conquers all, 
and brings people happiness. 

ALICE
 I’m just saying that you shouldn’t 
change yourself for a guy, prince 
or not. 

3.


